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Where Pupils Achieve and Excel 
Headteacher: Mrs T Price BA (Hons) MA Ed 

22nd May 2020 
 

Re: School Reopening 2nd June 2020  
 

Dear Parents and Carers, 
 

Thank to those who were able to fill in our survey to help us gauge the level of interest for places in Year 6 
should the school be able to reopen on 2nd June. As you are aware this will only happen if the government 

confirms that, the five key targets are met in the fight against Covid-19. We, like you, are awaiting confirmation 
of this but have been able to put in place plans for reopening based on our staffing capacity matched with the 

government guidelines for smaller class sizes and social distancing measures. We have worked closely within 
our MAT. We also continue to work closely with our colleagues across the Biddulph Partnership Trust to 

ensure as coordinated an approach as possible from all schools across the Biddulph area. 
 

This letter aims to set out what this may look like for your children at James Bateman and what you will need to 
consider before taking up a place. We will operate quite differently when we do return and as you are aware, 

guidance is changing daily. Our priority is to keep pupils and staff safe. In order to plan effectively we must 

insist that you notify us if you are planning to send your child in. This will ensure that we maintain the integrity 
of the hubs and are able to comply with regulations around social distancing.  If you have not booked your 

place unfortunately, we will not be able to accommodate them. After the 1st June, we would expect two weeks’ 
notice of your intention to send your Y6 child to school. In choosing to send your Y6 child back to school the 

expectation is that your child will attend full time 9.00-3.00pm.  
 

Key workers are still able to use the provision flexibly in accordance with their rota and other childcare 
commitments.  

 
Remote learning will continue for all other pupils and can be accessed in the same way.  

 
Classes 

 
With our available staffing we are able to open smaller ‘hubs’ for Year 6. It is important that you are aware that 

this model is effective for this point in time, however, should the Government direct us to open to further year 
groups at a later date we would have to revise the offer.  

 

Year 6: Pupils will attend from 9.00-3.00. A school lunch will be available for those requiring one. Al l  Y6 pupi ls 
will be expected to attend full time if they opt to return.  

 
Key Worker and Vulnerable Pupils (and those with special circumstances agreed by the school): Any pupi ls from 

other year groups who have been identified as being able to attend due to parent keyworker status, falling into 
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the vulnerable category, or special circumstances, will attend from 9.00-3.00 and be based in separate hubs. 
We would request they follow the same arrangements and rules as outlined for Y6.  
 
Attendance 
  
For Y6, attendance is now compulsory for all school days, there will be no facility to attend for chosen sessions 
or to use the school as ‘childcare’. We expect that parents who have chosen to send their child ba ck will do so 
every day as would be expected under normal circumstances. Please do remember that parents will not be 
penalised for choosing to keep their children at home. 
 
Uniform 
 
We appreciate that children may have grown out of their uniforms and school shoes over the closure period 
and we would not expect families to replace this for only 1 half term. We suggest that pupils wear uniform as 
far as possible. This must be washed every day to minimise risk of cross infection. They do not need ties or 

blazers as these would be very difficult to wash every day. If this is not possible, please send the children in 
plain comfortable and practical clothing and shoes. Clothing must be washed each day after attending school. 

Pupils will bring all items in a small bag – this will be left on the back of their chair in the classroom along with 
their coats.    
 
Personal Stationery Supplies 
 
Pupils should bring in their own pen, pencil, crayons, rubber, sharpener, ruler and glue stick where possible. 
This will be in a pencil case, clearly labelled with their name and will be for their sole use. It will remain in school 
and again will minimise the risks of sharing equipment. If they have portable headphones they should also bring 
those to school as again this will avoid sharing/using the school headphones.  
 
Pupils should also bring their own reading book, which will remain in school until it is finished and taken home 
to be exchanged.  
 
Personal Protective Equipment 
 

At certain points of the day, staff may be required to wear gloves, masks and aprons as part of our measures to 
prevent the possible spread of the virus. This will be limited to times when close contact is required and wi l l  be 

changed regularly. We understand that some parents may want their children to wear a mask, however if not 
fitted correctly or moved by the child this is ineffective and can also encourage the child to touch their face 
more often which should be avoided. We will explain our use of PPE to the children in order that they do not 
become concerned unnecessarily. 
 
Cleaning and resources 
 
Cleaning will be maximised throughout each school day with surfaces, handles and equipment being regularly 
disinfected. Pupils will have their own resources such as pens and pencils that will not be shared and they will 
have their own allocated desk. Hand sanitizers are at every entrance and staff will supervise the correct use of 
this.  
 
Social Distancing 

mailto:office@jamesbateman.staffs.sch.uk


 
 

James Bateman Middle School, Park Lane, Knypersley, Staffordshire, ST8 7AT. 
Telephone: 01782 973900   Email: office@jamesbateman.staffs.sch.uk 

 
Where possible we will adhere to the 2m social distancing rule, desks will be spread out in classrooms and the 
teacher will teach from the front of the class. Pupils will access outdoor spaces in small groups and be 
encouraged to remain distanced. Pupils will remain in their ‘hub group’ each day and they will not mix with 
pupils or staff from other hubs.  
 
Food  
 
A snack will be available for all children in the morning. This will be free of charge.  
If you are bringing a packed lunch from home, we would kindly request that this is wrapped in disposable 
packaging that can be disposed of at the end of lunch and thereby minimising any cross infec tion risk by 
bringing lunch boxes to and from school. Pupils will have access to the main yard, tennis courts and astro pitch 
to ensure social distancing is adhered to. Food served from the dining room will be closely monitored on a rota 
basis to ensure pupils remain 2 metres apart.  
 

The offer will be limited to one hot choice or a sandwich each day and pupils will  collect from the dining room 
and eat in their ‘hub’ classroom. 

 
All payment must be made via Parent pay – cash will not be accepted.  
 
Curriculum  
 
We will spend lots of time ensuring that the children understand and are comfortable with the changes to the 
school and routines. Pupil well-being will be paramount and pupils have had very different experiences over the 
last few weeks. It is important that we allow them to talk about this, share their concerns and if necessary have 
some 1 to 1 time with a trusted adult.  
 
We will be delivering a basic curriculum of Maths and English in the morning sessions. This will be made as 
engaging as possible whilst maintaining social distancing and having access to limited resources. In the 
afternoons children will cover other subjects such as History or Art, but will still be required to work 
independently at their desks. 
 

Drop Off and Collection 
 

We will be having staggered start and finish times. Once numbers are finalised you will be receiving a text to 
advise you of this.  The staggered start and finish times will limit contact between family groups. To further help 
this only one parent or carer will be permitted to bring or collect their child. Markings will be put on the floor to 
allow for careful spacing and we will require your patience as we accept and release the children. Parents wi l l  
not be allowed into the school grounds unless in the case of an emergency.  
 
Contacting Staff 
 
Staff will continue to be available to answer any queries via email/telephone but parents will not be allowed on 
the premises to talk to staff face to face. Therefore, it will be necessary for you to call or email the office to pass 
on any messages or information.   
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Safety is our driving factor and all of the measures being put in place are to ensure that we are doing all we can 
to make our pupils, staff and families as protected as possible.  
We will send out a more detailed schedule separately which will explain which doors each class should arrive at 
and will tell the children who will be leading their class hub. 
 
I appreciate that there is a lot for you to consider within this letter and should you have any questions I am 
happy for you to email me directly headteacher@jamesbateman.staffs.sch.uk. 
 
Boris Johnson is due to make a speech on Thursday 28th to confirm whether the five criteria have been met. If 
they have not, then we will review our position in line with the latest guidance and inform you all accordingly. 
Many thanks for your continued support and the kind messages you are sending to the staff – they are very 
much appreciated. If you do have any concerns or questions can I respectfully ask that you contact me or other 
members of school staff to discuss them rather than using social media. This is not an appropriate forum and 
can often lead to further confusion and inaccurate information being shared.  
 

 
I would like to wish you all a safe and restful half term  

 
Yours sincerely,  
 
Mrs T Price 
Headteacher  
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